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Item 7.  FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND EXHIBITS. 
 
(c)      Exhibits 
 
99.1     Press Release, dated August 2, 2004 
 
99.2     August 3, 2004 Transcript of Third Quarter Earnings Release Conference 
         Call and Reconciliation of Non-GAAP Financial Measures to GAAP 
 
 
Item 12.   RESULTS OF OPERATIONS AND FINANCIAL CONDITION. 
 
On August 2, 2004, EMCORE Corporation (the "Registrant") issued a press release 
disclosing its 2004 third quarter earnings. A copy of the press release is 
attached as Exhibit 99.1 to this Current Report on Form 8-K. 
 
On August 3, 2004, management of the Registrant held a conference call 
concerning, among other things, its 2004 third quarter financial results. A 
transcript of the conference call is attached as Exhibit 99.2 to this Current 
Report on Form 8-K. 
 
Certain non-GAAP measures also are set forth in Exhibit 99.2. A non-GAAP 
financial measure is a numerical measure of a company's performance that either 
excludes or includes amounts that are not normally excluded or included in the 
most directly comparable measure calculated and presented in accordance with 
GAAP. The Registrant believes that the additional non-GAAP measures are useful 
to investors for financial analysis. Management uses these measures internally 
to evaluate its operating performance and the measures are used for planning and 
forecasting of future periods. However, non-GAAP measures are not in accordance 
with, nor are they a substitute for, GAAP measures. The disclosure in Exhibit 
99.2 allows investors to reconcile the non-GAAP measures to GAAP. 
 
The information in this Current Report, including the exhibit hereto, shall not 
be incorporated by reference into any filing of the Registrant, whether made 
before or after the date hereof, regardless of any general incorporation 
language in such filing, unless expressly incorporated by specific reference to 
such filing. 
 
The information in this Current Report, including the exhibit hereto, shall not 
be deemed to be "filed" for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange 
Act of 1934, as amended, or otherwise subject to the liabilities of that section 
or Sections 11 and 12(a)(2) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. 
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Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the 
Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the 
undersigned thereunto duly authorized. 
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                                                 By: /s/ Thomas G. Werthan 
                                                     --------------------------- 
                                                     Thomas G. Werthan 
                                                     Chief Financial Officer 
 
Dated:  August 5, 2004 
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PRESS RELEASE 
 
EMCORE CORPORATION REPORTS FISCAL 2004 THIRD QUARTER AND NINE-MONTH RESULTS 
 
THIRD QUARTER REVENUES INCREASE 25% FROM A YEAR AGO. YEAR TO DATE REVENUES 
INCREASE 56% FROM A YEAR AGO. 
 
SOMERSET, New Jersey, August 2, 2004 -- EMCORE Corporation (NASDAQ: EMKR), a 
leading provider of compound semiconductor products for the rapidly expanding 
broadband and wireless communications markets, today announced its financial 
results for the fiscal 2004 third quarter and nine-months ended June 30, 2004. 
 
Revenues for the third quarter of 2004 were $21.2 million, an increase of 25% 
from the $17.0 million reported in the prior year, but down 9% sequentially from 
the $23.2 million in the previous quarter. Revenues from the photovoltaics and 
electronic materials and devices product lines met expectations; however, fiber 
optic revenues associated with EMCORE's new transceiver product line were $4.0 
million below expectations. The shortfall was caused predominantly by supply 
chain issues; specifically, a vendor supplied contaminated material that was not 
identified until testing of the finished modules. To maintain the integrity of 
EMCORE's business and product line, management decided not to ship the finished 
modules because of the risk of warranty returns. To reduce the risk of a future 
occurrence, EMCORE has implemented additional quality screens within its supply 
chain and has reworked the finished modules to satisfy additional customer 
specifications. The new transceiver product is ramping and shipments commenced 
the week of July 12, 2004. Management believes that the materials and process 
issues have been resolved. EMCORE incurred an additional $1.3 million charge in 
research and development in the third quarter associated with the contaminated 
materials pending resolution of returns to its vendors. 
 
For the nine months ended June 30, 2004, revenues totaled $67.5 million, an 
increase of $24.3 million, or 56% as compared to the same period a year earlier. 
Backlog as of June 30, 2004 increased $2.9 million, or 8% to $38.2 million 
sequentially. 
 
Gross profit for the quarter was $0.4 million, or 2%, compared to a gross profit 
of $0.6 million, or 4% a year earlier. Sequentially, gross margins decreased 
$2.2 million as a result of lower revenues and unfavorable product mix. 
 
Operating expenses for the third quarter ended June 30, 2004 increased $0.9 
million to $12.3 million as compared to last quarter. The increase was related 
to research and development expenses attributable to the contaminated materials. 
Otherwise, research & development would have decreased by $0.4 million. Selling, 
general and administrative expenses decreased approximately $0.1 million 
sequentially. Operating expenses increased $2.0 million from the $10.3 million 
reported in the same period a year earlier. 
 
Cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities at June 30, 2004 totaled 
approximately $58.0 million, an increase of $29.6 million and $20.0 million from 
September 30, 2003 and June 30, 2003, respectively. 
 
Separately, the Company has identified opportunities in its cost structure to 
further reduce costs that management believes will not impact the Company's 
ability to continue to lead its markets in terms of technology and manufacturing 
execution. Total savings are targeted at $1.5 million per quarter, which 
management anticipates will be realized over the next three to six months. 
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MANAGEMENT DISCUSSION AND OUTLOOK: 
 
Reuben F. Richards, Jr., President and CEO of EMCORE Corporation, reiterated 
"Our shortfall in revenues this quarter is not related to end market demand for 
our products. We are confident that the quality control issues have been 
resolved, and production has resumed the week of July 12. While we are obviously 
disappointed with shipments being delayed, the demand for these units remains 
strong. We currently have purchase orders for this product line of approximately 
$10 million that we intend to ship over the next two quarters. Further, we are 
maintaining our revenue guidance for fiscal 2004 of $90 to $100 million. 
Revenues for our fiscal fourth quarter are expected to increase 20% to $25 
million." 
 
EMCORE will discuss the quarterly results further on a conference call to be 
held on Tuesday, August 3, 2004 at 9:00 a.m. ET. To participate in the call, 
U.S. callers should dial (toll free) 888-896-0863 and international callers 
should dial 973-582-2703. A replay of the call will be available beginning 
August 3, 2004 at 11:15 a.m. ET until August 9, 2004 at 11:59 p.m. ET. 
 
The replay call-in number for U.S. callers is 877-519-4471, for international 
callers it is 973-341-3080, and the access code is 4458424#. Also, the call will 
be web cast via the Company's web site at http://www.emcore.com. Please go to 
the site beforehand to download any necessary software. 
 
COMPANY HIGHLIGHTS: 
 
Highlights from the third quarter include: 
 
o        EMCORE was Selected by Anadigics as its Primary RF Transistor Wafer 
         Supplier. The Company was selected by ANADIGICS, Inc. (NASDAQ: ANAD), 
         a leading supplier of wireless and broadband solutions, to be 
         ANADIGICS' primary supplier for all Radio Frequency (RF) materials. 
         EMCORE's six-inch GaAs RF transistor wafers will be used to produce 
         power amplifiers and related devices that are used in widespread 
         wireless applications, such as cellular telephones, laptop computers 
         and wireless infrastructure networks. 
 
o        EMCORE Corporation Acquired Corona Optical Systems. The Company 
         acquired Corona Optical Systems located in Lombard, IL and Eau Claire, 
         WI in a cash for stock merger. Corona Optical Systems is a market 
         leader in parallel optics with an ultra small form factor transceiver, 
         the OptoCube(R) transceiver, which is currently being deployed by Tier 
         1 customers for use in high-density telecom switching boxes. In the 
         last twelve months before closing, Corona had revenues of approximately 
         $2.9 million. Approximately 13 employees of Corona Optical Systems will 
         join EMCORE. EMCORE expects that sales of Corona's OptoCube(R) 
         transceiver will exceed $4 million in the next twelve months. 
 
o        EMCORE Transferred CX4 XENPAK Manufacturing to Asia and Began Volume 
         Shipping. The ECX-7700 four-channel CX4 XENPAK module became available 
         for volume shipping. In addition, the Company announced that with the 
         transfer of its manufacturing resources to Asia, it now offers the 
         lowest cost 10 Gigabit Ethernet (10GE) XENPAK-based solution. 
 
o        EMCORE Announced a Distribution Agreement with BUPT-GUOAN. The Company 
         announced an agreement with BUPT-GUOAN BROADBAND NETWORK TECH. CO. LTD 
         (BUPT-Beijing University of Posts and Telecom) to distribute EMCORE's 
         fiberoptic cable television and satellite communications products in 
         China. The agreement combines the strengths of EMCORE's Ortel 
         Division, with its unique expertise in Hybrid Fiber/Coax (HFC) and 
         Fiber-to-the-Premise (FTTP) network architectures, products and 
         technologies, and BUPT-GUOAN, with its domestic sales and support 
         staff and intimate knowledge of China's broadband marketplace. 
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ABOUT EMCORE 
 
EMCORE Corporation offers a versatile portfolio of compound semiconductor 
products for the rapidly expanding broadband and wireless communications markets 
and the solid-state lighting industry. The company's integrated solutions 
philosophy embodies state-of-the-art technology, material science expertise, and 
a shared vision of our customer's goals and objectives to be leaders and 
pioneers in the rapidly growing communications market. EMCORE's solutions 
include: optical components for fiber-to-the premise, cable television, and high 
speed data and telecommunications; solar cells, solar panels and fiberoptic 
satellite links for global satellite communications; and electronic materials 
for high bandwidth communications systems, such as Internet access and wireless 
telephones. Through its joint venture participation in GELcore, LLC, EMCORE 
plays a vital role in developing and commercializing next-generation LED 
technology for use in the general illumination market. For further information 
about EMCORE, visit http://www.emcore.com. 
 
The information provided herein may include forward-looking statements within 
the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the 
Securities Exchange Act of 1934 relating to future events that involve risks and 
uncertainties. Words such as "expects," "anticipates," "intends," "plans," 
believes," and "estimates," and variations of these words and similar 
expressions, identify these forward-looking statements. These forward-looking 
statements include, without limitation, (a) any statements or implications 
regarding EMCORE's ability to remain competitive and a leader in its industry, 
and the future growth of EMCORE, the industry and the economy in general; (b) 
statements regarding the expected level and timing of benefits to EMCORE from 
its current cost reduction efforts, including (i) expected cost reductions and 
their impact on EMCORE's financial performance, (ii) EMCORE's continued 
leadership in technology and manufacturing in its markets, and (iii) the belief 
that the cost reduction efforts will not impact product development or 
manufacturing execution; (c) any statement or implication that the products 
described in this press release (i) will be successfully introduced or marketed, 
(ii) will be qualified and purchased by our customers, or (iii) will perform to 
any particular specifications or performance or reliability standards; (d) any 
and all guidance provided by EMCORE regarding its expected financial performance 
in current or future periods, including, without limitation, with respect to 
anticipated revenues for the fourth quarter of fiscal 2004. These 
forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties that could cause 
actual results to differ materially from those projected, including without 
limitation, the following: (a) EMCORE's cost reduction efforts may not be 
successful in achieving their expected benefits, or may negatively impact 
EMCORE's operations; (b) reduced revenues resulting from the TurboDisc sale; (c) 
the failure of the products (i) to perform as expected without material defects, 
(ii) to be manufactured at acceptable volumes, yields, and cost, (iii) to be 
qualified and accepted by our customers, and, iv) to successfully compete with 
products offered by our competitors and (d) other risks and uncertainties 
described in EMCORE's filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission such 
as cancellations, rescheduling or delays in product shipments; manufacturing 
capacity constraints; lengthy sales and qualification cycles; difficulties in 
the production process; changes in semiconductor industry growth; increased 
competition; delays in developing and commercializing new products; and other 
factors. The forward-looking statements contained in this news release are made 
as of the date hereof and EMCORE does not assume any obligation to update the 
reasons why actual results could differ materially from those projected in the 
forward-looking statements. 
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                                                        EMCORE CORPORATION 
                                               CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS 
                                           FOR THE THREE AND NINE MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 
                                            2004 AND 2003 (IN THOUSANDS, EXCEPT INCOME 
                                                         (LOSS) PER SHARE) 
                                                            (UNAUDITED) 
 
                                                                 Three Months Ended               Nine Months Ended 
                                                                       June 30,                       June 30, 
                                                           ---------------------------       ----------------------------
                                                              2004             2003              2004            2003 
                                                           ----------       ----------       ----------       -----------
                                                                                                    
Revenue .................................................   $ 21,225         $ 16,986         $ 67,530         $ 43,232 
Cost of revenue .........................................     20,811           16,361           61,255           46,073 
                                                            --------         --------         --------         -------- 
 
           Gross profit loss) ...........................        414              625            6,275           (2,841) 
 
Operating expenses: 
   Selling, general and administrative ..................      5,723            5,979           16,674           15,452 
   Research and development .............................      6,535            4,283           18,295           10,944 
                                                            --------         --------         --------         -------- 
       Total operating  expenses ........................     12,258           10,262           34,969           26,396 
                                                            --------         --------         --------         -------- 
 
                 Operating loss .........................    (11,844)          (9,637)         (28,694)         (29,237) 
 
Other (Income) expenses: 
   Interest income ......................................       (201)            (200)            (558)            (905) 
   Interest expense .....................................      1,205            2,027            4,915            6,264 
   Gain from debt extinguishment ........................         --               --          (12,312)          (6,614) 
   Equity in net (income) loss of GELcore ...............       (341)              33             (557)           1,335 
                                                            --------         --------         --------         -------- 
       Total other expenses (income) ....................        663            1,860           (8,512)              80 
                                                            --------         --------         --------         -------- 
 
                 Loss from continuing operations ........    (12,507)         (11,497)         (20,182)         (29,317) 
 
Discontinued operations: 
    Income (loss) from discontinued operations ..........         --            2,265           (2,045)           4,647 
   Gain on disposal of discontinued operations ..........         --               --           19,584               -- 
                                                            --------         --------         --------         -------- 
 
                 Income from discontinued operations.....         --            2,265           17,539            4,647 
                                                            --------         --------         --------         -------- 
 
                 Net loss ...............................   $(12,507)        $ (9,232)        $ (2,643)        $(24,670) 
                                                            ========         ========         ========         ======== 
 
Weighted average basic shares used in per share data 
calculations ............................................     46,598           37,051           42,106           36,922 
                                                            ========         ========         ========         ======== 
Weighted average diluted shares used in per diluted share 
data calculation ........................................     46,598           37,051           42,106           36,922 
                                                            ========         ========         ========         ======== 
 
PER SHARE DATA: 
Basic per share data: 
   Loss from continuing operations ......................   $  (0.27)        $  (0.31)        $  (0.48)        $  (0.79) 
   Income from discontinued operations ..................         --         $   0.06         $   0.42         $   0.12 
                                                            --------         --------         --------         -------- 
   Net loss .............................................   $  (0.27)        $  (0.25)        $  (0.06)        $  (0.67) 
                                                            ========         ========         ========         ======== 
Diluted per share data 
   Loss from continuing operations ......................   $  (0.27)        $  (0.31)        $  (0.48)        $  (0.79) 
   Income from discontinued operations ..................         --         $   0.06         $   0.42         $   0.12 
                                                            --------         --------         --------         -------- 
   Net loss .............................................   $  (0.27)        $  (0.25)        $  (0.06)        $  (0.67) 
                                                            ========         ========         ========         ======== 
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                               EMCORE CORPORATION 
                           CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS 
                   AS OF JUNE 30, 2004 AND SEPTEMBER 30, 2003 
                                 (IN THOUSANDS) 
                                   (UNAUDITED) 
 
 
                                                                                   AS OF       AS OF 
                                                                                  JUNE 30,  SEPTEMBER 30, 
                                      ASSETS                                        2004        2003 
                                                                                 ---------  ------------- 
                                                                                         
Current assets: 
  Cash and cash equivalents ..................................................   $  24,641    $  28,439 
  Marketable securities ......................................................      33,400           -- 
  Accounts receivable, net ...................................................      19,754       14,221 
  Accounts receivable, GELcore ...............................................         230          325 
  Inventories, net ...........................................................      15,083       13,963 
  Prepaid expenses and other current assets ..................................       2,606        1,936 
  Assets to be disposed ......................................................          --       44,456 
                                                                                 ---------    --------- 
       Total current assets ..................................................      95,714      103,340 
Property, plant and equipment, net ...........................................      67,689       74,722 
Goodwill .....................................................................      33,584       30,366 
Intangible assets, net .......................................................       5,363        4,568 
Investments in GELcore .......................................................       9,771        9,214 
Other assets, net ............................................................       8,591       10,229 
                                                                                 ---------    --------- 
       Total assets ..........................................................   $ 220,712    $ 232,439 
                                                                                 =========    ========= 
 
                       LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY 
Current liabilities: 
  Accounts payable ...........................................................   $  13,212    $   8,155 
  Accrued expenses ...........................................................      14,974       13,204 
  Customer deposits ..........................................................          74          295 
  Capitalized lease obligation, current portion ..............................          30           52 
  Liabilities to be disposed .................................................          --        4,170 
                                                                                 ---------    --------- 
       Total current liabilities .............................................      28,290       25,876 
Convertible subordinated notes ...............................................      96,051      161,750 
Capitalized lease obligation, net of current portion .........................           8           41 
                                                                                 ---------    --------- 
       Total liabilities .....................................................     124,349      187,667 
 
Commitments and contingencies 
 
Shareholders' equity: 
   Preferred stock, $0.0001 par, 5,882 shares authorized, no shares 
    outstanding .............................................................           --           -- 
   Common stock, no par value, 100,000 shares authorized, 46,848 shares issued 
    and 46,828 outstanding at June 30, 2004; 37,327 shares issued and 37,307 
    outstanding at September 30, 2003 ........................................     389,521      335,266 
   Accumulated deficit .......................................................    (292,081)    (289,438) 
   Accumulated other comprehensive loss ......................................        (111)         (90) 
   Shareholders' notes receivable ............................................         (34)         (34) 
   Treasury stock, at cost; 20 shares ........................................        (932)        (932) 
                                                                                 ---------    --------- 
       Total shareholders' equity ............................................      96,363       44,772 
                                                                                 ---------    --------- 
       Total liabilities and shareholders' equity ............................   $ 220,712    $ 232,439 
                                                                                 =========    ========= 
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CONTACT: 
EMCORE  Corporation                                  TTC Group 
Tom Werthan - Chief Financial Officer       or       Victor Allgeier 
(732) 271-9090                                       (212) 227-0997 
info@emcore.com                                      info@ttcominc.com 
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EMCORE is not responsible for any transcription errors herein: 
 
 
EMCORE CORPORATION 
THIRD QUARTER 
FISCAL YEAR 2004 
EARNINGS CONFERENCE CALL 
AUGUST 3, 2004 
 
 
OPERATOR: Good morning ladies and gentlemen, welcome to the Emcore Third Quarter 
Fiscal year 20004 Earnings Conference call. At this time, all participants have 
been placed on a listen only mode and the floor will be open for questions 
following the presentation. Also, you may listen to the webcast by logging on to 
www.emcore.com. It is now my pleasure to turn the floor over to your host, Mr. 
Victor Allgeier. Sir, you may begin. 
 
VICTOR ALLGEIER: Thank you and good morning everyone. Yesterday after the close 
of markets, Emcore released its fiscal 2004 Third Quarter and nine month 
results. By now you should have received a copy of the press release, if you 
have not received a release, please call our office at 212-227-0997. With today 
from Emcore are Rueben F. Richards Jr., President and Chief Executive Officer, 
Tom Werthan, Vice President and Chief Financial Officer and David Hess, Vice 
President of Finance. Tom will review the financial results and Reuben will 
discuss business highlights before we open the call up to your questions. Before 
we begin, we would like to remind you that some of the comments made during the 
conference call and some of the responses to your questions by management may 
contain forward-looking statements that are subject to risk and uncertainties as 
described in Emcore's earnings press release and filings with the SEC. I will 
now turn the call over to Tom. 
 
TOM WERTHAN: Thanks Vic and good morning to everyone and thank you for joining 
us as we review our third fiscal quarter of 2004. Just to remind everyone, 
during the first quarter of this fiscal year, we did sell our turbo disk 
division so while revenues are referred to both in the quarter and historically 
have been restated in accordance with GAAP to eliminate any turbo disk revenues 
in order that the comparison be more meaningful to everybody. With that, let me 
review out operating results for the quarter. 
 
Revenues for the quarter came in at $21.2 million, which represents an increase 
of 25% year over year but a decrease of 8% sequentially. Year to date revenues 
totaled 67.5 million and that represents an increase of 56% or 24.3 million when 
compared to last year and let me review the product line results. On electronic 
materials revenues came in at 2.6 million, that's a 7% decrease year over year 
and 12% sequential decrease. Fiber optics including our cable TV product lines 
came in at 11.9 million, that's a 6% increase year over year and a 16% decrease 
sequentially and finally photovoltaics revenues came in at 6.8 million, that's 
123% increase year over year and 11% sequentially. 
 
During the quarter as we indicated in our press release, we did anticipate 
shipping our new transceiver products. That product did not ship because of 
contaminated materials, specifically we send our lasers out for packaging and 
contaminated parts related to humidity issues caused failures during our final 
test procedures and we decided not to ship the finished modules. We believe the 
materials and packaging issues are resolved and product shipments did commence 
the week of July 12, 2004. There is a strong demand flow on this product from 
our customer and we are working diligently to ramp production and meet their 
shipping requests. 
 
Gross margins of 2% were down from last year's margins of 12% and a few issues 
impacted gross margins. One, obviously, was lower revenues; we absorbed less 
overhead which impacts gross margins. The volumes decreased on our die and array 
fiber optic lines and these product lines are very volume driven. Essentially 
fab and labor costs remained pretty static so a decrease in volume negatively 
affects our gross margins, but these volumes will increase this quarter. And 
finally, product mix was unfavorable during the quarter. Photovoltaics revenues 
as I mentioned, increased 11% and that represented 31% of our revenues and since 
this is our lowest gross margin product it negatively affects our margin. 
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Operating expenses for the quarter totaled $12.3 million, a sequential increase 
of $900,000. The increase was all related to R&D as SG&A was essentially flat. 
Included in research and development this quarter was a charge of 1.3 million 
dollars related to the contaminated parts I referred to just moments ago and 
indicated in our press release. Net of this charge related to the contaminated 
parts, R&D would have declined by about $400,000. Separately, we have identified 
opportunities in our current structure and believe we can eliminate an 
additional 1.5 million per quarter over the next three to six months. 
 
The operating loss for the quarter was 11.8 million, an increase of 3.2 million 
sequentially. The gross margin impact of 2.3 million coupled with the $900,000 
increase in R&D did account for the increase. Below operating expenses, interest 
expense decreased by $823,000 year over year and about a half a million 
sequentially and that was due to the restructuring of our debt which reduced our 
debt by about 65 million dollars, the result of the exchange offer back in 
February. Gelcore (sp?) is a joint venture with General Electric Lighting, 
enjoyed their most profitable quarter and our portion of Gelcore's income 
amounted to about $350,000. 
 
Net loss for the quarter was about 12.5 million or 27 cents per share. This 
compares to a loss of 9.2 million or 25 cents per share a year ago and a profit 
of 1.8 million or 4 cents per share sequentially. Last quarter did include a net 
gain on the extinguishment of debt and discontinued operations in the amount of 
about 12 million, excluding this gain, which is a non GAAP presentation, net 
loss last quarter would have been 10.2 million or 24 cents per share. 
 
Let me turn to the balance sheet. Cash and cash equivalents at June 30th totaled 
$58.0 million, representing a net decrease from March 31st of 12.5 million and 
let me review our cash usage during the quarter. As mentioned, the decrease was 
12.5 million and disbursements for non-operating items totaled about 5 million, 
leaving an operational cash flow of about 7.8 million. The non-operating items 
consisted of our interest on our subordinated debentures of 1.8 million, 1.7 
million on capital equipment expenditures and 1.3 million for the acquisition of 
Corona Optical Systems, which took place in the quarter. Unfavorable changes in 
working capital contributed to the decrease. 
 
Working capital component changes were about 3 million unfavorable, and increase 
in accounts receivable of about 3 million accounts for most of it. Accounts 
receivable did increase predominantly because we shipped greater than 60% of our 
revenues during the last month in the quarter. Depreciation and amortization 
totaled 3.7 million. Backlog at June 30th totaled 38.2 million, that's an 
increase of almost 3 million since March. Orders received amounted to 24.2 while 
shipments were 21.2 or book to bill was 1.13 to 1. 
 
In summary, we are certainly disappointed with the ramp in our new 10 gig 
transceiver but we are now shipping and ramping production. As mentioned, we've 
identified about 1.5 million in quarterly savings which, depending on product 
mix, will reduce our EBITDA to about 28 million dollars per quarter. Looking 
ahead to the September quarter, we expect revenues to increase about 20% to the 
25 million dollar range and with that, I'd like to turn the call over to Reuben. 
 
REUBEN RICHARDS: Thanks Tom. I'm going to begin with some general commentary and 
then move to some specific strategic and market discussions and then a product 
line review. Clearly the most visible aspect of the June quarter was the supply 
chain problem which caused Emcore to hold scheduled shipments of its 10 gig 
ready for net transceiver and it resulted in a 4 million dollar revenue 
shortfall for that product line as well as a 1.3 million charge pending returns 
to the vendors and while this was a disappointment from a revenue standpoint, 
the company had anticipated that fiber optic revenues for the June quarter would 
have increased 13% over the previous quarter's 16 million, based on purchase 
orders in hand and the customer shipment schedule. However, the company did all 
the right things in response to this issue by holding shipments and working with 
our vendor and our customer to achieve an optimal outcome. We have made 
organizational and process changes and feel, along with 
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our customer and our vendors that these issues are resolved and we began vol ume 
shipments on a weekly basis beginning July 12. 
 
On other issues, the company was able to make progress on a number of strategic 
initiatives. The priorities for the June quarter were: one; execution of the 
company's product strategy, particularly around 10-gig or Ethernet where Emcore 
enjoys a substantial market position and product demand for Emcore's products, 
which operate at 10-gig over copper, multi mode or single mode fiber is 
substantial. Secondly, to improve operational efficiencies in manufacturing 
profitability generally causing cash flow from operations. On the 10-gig market, 
this is a market space where Emcore is seeing substantial demand for its 
products from 10-gigabit toasters and roasters through OC192 transceivers. We 
have recently received, and these numbers are not included in backlogs because 
they don't fall within the quarter, 6 million in purchase orders through the 
balance of calendar year '04. This is a significant increase over forecasted 
demand for these products and calendar year '05 forecast from these - from the 
three customers that we have qualified these parts with indicate a surge 
available market or SAM of over 50 million and while there is no guarantee of 
what percentage of that market that Emcore will get, we are currently the 
primary vendor to these three customers on the OC192 link. 
 
On the 10-gig Ethernet market, Emcore continues to be the only qualified source 
of the impact modules and we expect to deliver over 10 million dollars, which is 
what we have in backlog and currently in handed purchase orders over the next 
two quarters on these modules. 
 
On improving profitability, the June quarter does not reflect well as far as 
this goes but we have addresses those issues and expect a significant rebound in 
terms of financial performance in this September quarter. We have identified 
approximately 1.5 million dollars a quarter in cost savings, much of this 
through consolidation of shared services at different locations within Emcore. 
We expect these savings to be realized over this quarter and next quarter and - 
and as Tom pointed out, we have substantially reduced our cash break even from a 
revenue standpoint. 
 
On a product line discussion, revenues in satellite communications, revenues 
continue to grow quarter over quarter, improving 11% from the previous quarter. 
We expect to see a 10 to 15% sequential growth in revenues in the September 
quarter. The book to bill was significant at 1.9 to 1, improving backlog over 20 
million. New orders are split 70/30 government and commercial. Further, 
operationally, line yields improved by 9%. In sat com, we have seen a 
substantial operational turnaround in this business, from losing approximately 4 
million dollars a quarter just three quarters ago to effectively break even and 
we expect this operation to generate cash in this current quarter. 
 
With regard to the new product opportunities, we are seeing tremendous interest 
in Emcore's new terrestrial solar cell and concentrator technology from both 
domestic and foreign customers and while it is still early in the market 
development of this technology, it looks as if there will be some commercial 
revenues in fiscal year '05 on a terrestrial basis. 
 
In fiber optics, for the reasons discussed earlier, revenues were below plan at 
a little under 12 million. On the digital side of the business, the book to bill 
was 1.5 to 1 which, even if adjusted for the revenue shortfall would still be 
better than 1.2 to 1 in terms of a book to bill. On the 10-gigabit OC192 market, 
this is a market which has heated up dramatically in the last three months and 
we have three customers where we are the primary vendor and as I said earlier, 
have issued approximately 6 million dollars in purchase orders between now and 
the end of the calendar year with substantial follow on orders thereafter. 
 
As Tom pointed out, during the period we also acquired Corona optical Systems. 
This expands Emcore's customer base among tier one customers and gives Emcore a 
very efficient, ultra small form fiber optical platform for high density 
switches in both the telecom and Ethernet markets. The latest 12 month revenues 
for Corona were 2.9 million; the forecast going forward is approximately 4 
million. 
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In the analog side of the business for cable television, we met revenue 
expectations and strategically we were able to expand market share in China, 
which is one of the fastest growing markets for laser modules, from about 25% to 
50%. We were able to penetrate new platforms at existing customers with new 
product and we expect revenue ramp sequentially this quarter from last based on 
these new design wins. 
 
In general, in fiber optics, we continue to move products to contract 
manufacturers in Asia as they reach critical mass in terms of unit volume and as 
a results, we expect to see improved gross margins as we hit these volume 
targets. 
 
On the R/F side of the business, revenues were flat but met expectations. The 
strategy here has been to take market share from some of the weaker competitors 
in the market space. During the quarter, we were selected as Anadigix (sp?) 
primary vendor across a broad array of products, including GSM, TMA and wireless 
LAN applications. New products in the R/F side; we began during the quarter to 
begin shipment of pre-production volumes, these are early stage volumes of 
galleon-nitride based field effect transistors for high power and switch 
applications. We expect this product line to be a significant revenue 
contributor in calendar year - fiscal year '05. 
 
And Gelcore, once again, turned in a profitable quarter as Tom pointed out, one 
of the best quarters since its inception and it is on target to hit its 70 to 75 
million in revenues this year. New platforms with applications in transportation 
and signage display and commercial refrigeration are driving revenue growth. The 
outlook for conventional lighting applications remains strong, with products 
scheduled for calendar year '05 deployment. 
 
In closing, the company is well positioned to rebound from the experience of the 
June quarter with a lower cost structure, sequential revenue growth of over 20% 
and substantially improved operational profitability in the September quarter. 
And with that, operator, I will turn it over to Q and A. 
 
OPERATOR: Thank you sir. The floor is now open for questions. If you do have a 
question, please press *1 on your touch tone phone. If at any point your 
question has been answered, you may remove yourself from the queue by pressing 
the pound key. We do ask that when you pose your question, that you please pick 
up the handset to provide optimum sound quality. Once again, that is *1 to ask a 
question. 
 
Our first question is coming from Pierre Macaneau of Needham and Company. 
 
PIERRE MACANEAU: Hi Tom and Reuben. 
 
REUBEN RICHARDS: Hey Pierre. 
 
PIERRE MACANEAU: So can you tell us how, what is the break even for operations 
and for EPS for break even revenue and also, the savings, is it going to be 
mostly R&D or SG&A or equally divided somehow? 
 
TOM WERTHAN: Pretty divided on the cost savings Pierre, it'll come from, you 
know, SG&A, R&D as well as cost of goods sold. The break even from a EBITDA 
standpoint is depending on product mix and we think it's going to be heavily 
favored towards much higher gross margin products, specifically what Reuben 
mentioned on the OC192 product line and the 10 gigabit transceiver line, the LX4 
product. We can get down to about a 28 million run rate for EBITDA and our 
depreciation and amortization in that is about 3.9 million. Other non-cash items 
in the panel are about a half a million on that, so 4.4 million on G&A, on a 28 
million run rate, given optimal product mix. 
 
PIERRE MACANEAU: And for the EPS? 
 
TOM WERTHAN: Obviously somewhat higher than that, with the D&A (sp?) in the 
other, you should be at around 32 to 33 million. 
 
 



 
 
 
                                                                    EXHIBIT 99.2 
                                                                          Page 5 
 
 
PIERRE MACANEAU: OK. And last thing, the recent acquisition, the Corona, if I 
heard well, last quarter was 2.9 million and going forward, 4 million, correct? 
 
TOM WERTHAN: No, no -the 2.9 million was trailing 12 months and the 4 million is 
the estimate for the next 12 months. 
 
PIERRE MACANEAU: OK and right now, is that accretive? 
 
TOM WERTHAN: We're at about a break even right now. 
 
PIERRE MACANEAU: OK. 
 
TOM WERTHAN: Hoping that they ramp a little faster because they are in with some 
tier one customers that have indicated product pull. 
 
PIERRE MACANEAU: That's break even EPS? 
 
TOM WERTHAN: Correct. 
 
PIERRE MACANEAU: OK, thank you. 
 
OPERATOR: Thank you, our next question is coming from Alan Wargowski (sp?) of 
CIBC World Markets. 
 
ALAN WARGOWSKI: Hi Tom. When you sold the turbo disk business, there's 
provisions for Veto (sp?) to make some additional payments to you for, I guess 
it's one half of your revenues - or one half of turbo disk revenues over 40 
million each year for the next two years and Veto has been putting up some very 
good numbers in that area with some excellent orders and back log, according to 
their conference call, could you give us a little color on that please? 
 
REUBEN RICHARDS: Sure. We still operate, you know, in the same building so we're 
pretty familiar with their operations. Right now it looks like, you know, we're 
pretty comfortable that we will see between 12 and 15 million come next January 
from Veto on the earn out, which would leave, you know, a maximum of 5 to 8 
million the following year. It is possible that it would be higher than that, 
but right now it's looking, you know, between 12 and 15 million. 
 
ALAN WARGOWSKI: And that's paid in cash at the - on the first of the year? 
 
REUBEN RICHARDS: Actually there are options, whether it's stock or cash, but 
they have indicated it would be cash. 
 
ALAN WARGOWSKI: OK, thank you. 
 
OPERATOR: As a reminder ladies and gentlemen, to ask a question, please press *1 
on your touch-tone phone at this time. Once again, that is *1 to ask a question. 
Our next question is coming from Tom Demori (sp?) of State of Wisconsin. 
 
TOM DEMORI (SP?): Good morning. Just had a question on the supply chain issues, 
you said that a vendor supplied container material and that caused a revenue 
shortfall, what about any recourse to the vendor to try to recover losses as a 
result of this? Are you pursuing that? 
 
TOM WERTHAN: Yeah, it's Tom. We're -- I think we mentioned it earlier, we took a 
1.3 million dollar charge during the quarter, pending returns to our supplier, 
you will see us recover, you know, I would say most of that going forward. Now I 
don't know if it will all be this quarter or it'll be over 2 quarters, it will 
probably end up showing up as a result of cost of goods. 
 
TOM DEMORI: OK, so the 1.3 million dollar charge is in the cost of goods sold 
this quarter? 
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TOM WERTHAN: No - (inaudible portion due to cross talk) back in R&D. 
 
TOM DEMORI: It's in R&D? 
 
TOM WERTHAN: Actually the recovery will also be R&D. 
 
TOM DEMORI: OK. 
 
TOM WERTHAN: I'm sorry. 
 
TOM DEMORI: OK thank you. And well, by my calculation and your own estimate, you 
are unlikely to be profitable in the next quarter even with 20 to 25% revenue 
increase, or positive on the cash flow basis, well, what other actions can you 
take in order to get to profitability? 
 
TOM WERTHAN: you know, Tom - That continues to be the companies, as I said in my 
comments, you know, we have - we have two priorities, one was getting the new 
product technologies deployed and ramping with customers the second is to reduce 
our cost structure and manufacturing - improve manufacturing efficiencies to 
drive profitability. We had forecasted positive cash flow from operations for 
the current quarter, meaning the quarter that we're in today, before this supply 
chain issue. I would tell you I think it's - we're just one quarter delayed and 
by the December quarter we should hit that profitability, cash flow 
profitability from operations. 
 
TOM DEMORI: OK, so - and much of that comes from not only revenues increasing 
but also cost take outs, consolidation of facilities? 
 
TOM WERTHAN: Yes. 
 
TOM DEMORI: OK. Can you elaborate a little more on what kind of actions you plan 
on taking to reduce your costs? 
 
REUBEN RICHARDS: We - we have - as you heard on the call, you know, we've 
identified approximately 1.5 million dollars a quarter in - in cost savings, a 
number of those savings, and Tom, maybe you just want to outline the dollar 
numbers, but they come out of a couple of projects in R&D which we are going to 
discontinue as well as consolidation of shared services between consolidating 
locations. 
 
TOM WERTHAN: That's being tried. The other thing Tom is that we are -- have been 
in the process of outsourcing a lot of our components over to Asia as that 
transfers more and more we will save money because right now as we ramp up 
production, we're really carrying extra overhead in our manufacturing facilities 
until the transition is complete and that's, you know, going further each 
quarter so we should be complete in the next, couple three months. 
 
TOM DEMORI: OK, thank you. 
 
TOM WERTHAN: Across the board, it's SG&A, R&D as well as manufacturing costs. 
Thank you very much. 
 
OPERATOR: Thank you. Our next question is coming from Jeffrey Lowen (sp?) of 
Tuxedo RD Associates. 
 
JEFFREY LOWEN: Good morning gentlemen. 
 
ALL: Morning. 
 
JEFFREY LOWEN: Could - could you clarify for me, I wasn't sure if I heard you 
correctly, discuss the commercial availability in Gelcore for lighting in 
calendar '05, is that what I heard you say? 
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REUBEN RICHARDS: Yeah, we have - there are products currently in development 
which we expect to release, I would call it, year end, you know, the December, 
January - call it the January time frame, for commercial lighting applications. 
 
JEFFREY LOWEN: And is there any provision in terms of revenue goals where GE has 
the option or can exercise its option to purchase their - their minority 
position? 
 
RUEBEN RICHARDS: No. 
 
JEFFREY LOWEN: OK great. 
 
REUBEN RICHARDS: There is no - there are no quit or call provisions or buy out 
provisions of any kind in this joint venture. 
 
JEFFREY LOWEN: All right, thank you very much. 
 
OPERATOR: Thank you, our next question is a follow up coming from Alan Wargowski 
of CIBC World Markets. 
 
 
ALAN WARGOWSKI: I have two questions, the first is do you plan to do anything 
with the stock right now as far as any kind of buy backs, even a small buy back, 
go ahead with that please? 
 
REUBEN RICHARDS: You know what, currently, and again, we have this discussion 
every quarter with the board. As we sit here today, the next board meeting will 
be in the first week in September, we'll have that discussion again and make a 
decision at that time, but as we sit here today, there is not a provision to buy 
back stock, although it is something we talk about frequently. 
 
ALAN WARGOWSKI: OK and the second question and I apologize if I missed this 
earlier on the call, did you go over any estimates for Gelcore revenues or 
income for the remainder of the year? 
 
REUBEN RICHARDS: Not income but calendar year '04 is plus or minus 70 million 
and it is net income positive as Tom said, the net income was about what, 
700,000 last quarter, it continues - we expect it to be net income positive on 
an ongoing basis. 
 
ALAN WARGOWSKI: OK and are you any closer to making a decision as to the final 
disposition of that JV? 
 
REUBEN RICHARDS: You know, we continue to look at the strategic alternatives, we 
continue to have discussions with General Electric how best to grow this 
business and the strategic importance of Gelcore to the market in terms of LED 
lighting but we don't have a resolution. 
 
ALAN WARGOWSKI: OK, thank you. 
 
OPERATOR: There are no further questions. I'll just turn the floor back over to 
Rueben Richards for closing comments. 
 
REUBEN RICHARDS: Well thank you everybody for attending the Q-3 conference call. 
I think while - while from a financial standpoint it wasn't what we expected, 
certainly I think the company's emerged from the quarter a stronger company, a 
more cost effective and productive company. The demand for products, 
particularly on the fiber optics side continues to outpace expectations and we 
continue to gain market share on a number of fronts. So we are very pleased 
about the business prospects. I want to emphasize that we are very cognizant 
that we need to drive the profitability, we are doing that as quickly as we can 
on - obviously the June quarter was a seize up in that direction but we are 
still dedicated to getting that done this year. So, we look forward to the next 
conference call. Thank you. 
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OPERATOR: Thank you. This does conclude today's teleconference. You may 
disconnect your lines at this time and have a great day. Thank you. 
 
 
RECONCILIATION OF NON-GAAP FINANCIAL MEASURES TO GAAP 
 
In his remarks set forth in this Exhibit 99.2, Mr. Werthan references R&D 
expense net of charges related to contaminated parts, net income (loss) 
excluding gain on debt extinguishment and discontinued operations, and 
operational cash flow, each of which is a non-GAAP financial measure. A non-GAAP 
financial measure is a numerical measure of a company's performance that either 
excludes or includes amounts that are not normally excluded or included in the 
most directly comparable measure calculated and presented in accordance with 
GAAP. The Registrant believes that the additional non-GAAP measures are useful 
to investors for financial analysis. Management uses these measures internally 
to evaluate its operating performance and the measures are used for planning and 
forecasting of future periods. However, non-GAAP measures are not in accordance 
with, nor are they a substitute for, GAAP measures. The following reconciles 
each non-GAAP financial measure to its most directly comparable GAAP financial 
measure. Where no reconciliation is provided for a particular period, no 
non-GAAP financial measures were provided for such period. 
 
 
 
 
(in millions except per share amounts)                 Three Months Ended 
- --------------------------------------         ------------------------------ 
                                                                                   Increase 
                                               June 30, 2004   March 31, 2004     (Decrease) 
                                               -------------   --------------     ---------- 
                                                                          
R&D expense net of charges related to 
contaminated parts .......................         $ 11.0           $ 11.4           $ (0.4) 
One-time contaminated parts charge .......            1.3                -              1.3 
                                                      ---                -              --- 
Total operating expenses .................         $ 12.3           $ 11.4             $0.9 
                                                   ======           ======             ==== 
 
- -------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
Net income (loss) excluding gain on debt extinguishment 
 and discontinued operations .....................................  $(10.2) 
Net gain on debt extinguishment ..................................    12.3 
Loss from discontinued operations ................................    (0.3) 
                                                                    -------- 
Net income (loss) ................................................  $  1.8 
                                                                    ======== 
 
 
Net income (loss) excluding gain on debt extinguishment 
 and discontinued operations per basic share .....................  $ (0.24) 
Net gain on debt extinguishment per basic share ..................     0.29 
Loss from discontinued operations per basic share ................    (0.01) 
                                                                    -------- 
Net income (loss) per basic share ................................  $  0.04 
                                                                    ======== 
 
- -------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
Operational cash flow ...........................  $ (7.8) 
Less: 
   Interest payment .............................     1.8 
   Operating expenses incurred but not yet paid..     1.3 
   Cash received other than from operations .....     0.6 
                                                   -------- 
Net cash used for operating activities ..........  $(11.5) 
                                                   ======== 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


